LAKE ST. PETER PROPERTY OWNERS’ ASSOCIATION (LSPPOA)
2020 Annual General Meeting (AGM) Minutes

[bookmark: _Hlk51162590]
General Update (Geoff Aldworth, President LSPPOA)

The 2020 AGM was held on Sunday September 6th, from 9:00 to 10:45 a.m. Geoff Aldworth welcomed everyone to the 8th Annual LSPPOA AGM, held outdoors in the parking lot of the Porterville Diner.  41 people were in attendance.  He noted the special social distancing set-up required to meet Covid-19 protocols.  He also thanked everyone in attendance for adhering to these requirements and for coming out on a busy Labour Day weekend.  Geoff specifically thanked the Porterville Diner for letting us use their grounds to conduct this truncated but face to face AGM.
To assist with this truncated AGM, specific portfolio reports, except for the Interlake Report were sent out in advance of this meeting to all members.  All Reports are included here:





[bookmark: _MON_1661794807][bookmark: _MON_1661794836][bookmark: _MON_1661794864][bookmark: _MON_1661794898]
Geoff introduced the LSPPOA executive and the key portfolio coordinators, recognized the tireless efforts of John Severinac, Tom and Bonny Scanlan, and John and Liz Doherty.
Geoff noted that due to Covid-19, many planned LSPPOA activities for 2020 including the Road Clean-up and Thank-you BBQ, the Annual Yard Sale, a summer social and a planned golf tournament had to be cancelled due to Covid-19.
Geoff thanked Bonny Scanlan and Ann Judson for their tireless efforts on behalf of the association, in addition to their work on their respective portfolios (Environment and Membership) and the Interlake Committee.
Geoff put out a motion to approve the 2019 AGM Minutes, which were circulated last August.  Paul Craft, seconded by John Severinac.
[bookmark: _Hlk51184560]Geoff thanked John Severinac for all his work on the LSPPOA website, as well as his efforts on the Annual Yard Sale.  Geoff then thanked Lisa Kelleher for her efforts establishing an updated website (https: //lakestpeterassoc.com).


Additional thanks extended to all the Road Captains, as well as Ted and Diane Windmoller for their efforts on the Welcome Wagon.
Geoff referenced the recent Summer President’s letter that was sent out to the LSPPOA membership making specific reference to feedback we have received from members.  He highlighted concerns raised over antics on Personal Watercraft and the issue of Boat Wakes.  Both of these have been addressed in previous AGM’s.  He noted a comment received on the need to repair Potholes on Lake St. Peter Road.  The LSPPOA executive reached out to HH and the Potholes were repaired shortly afterwards.  Geoff encouraged members to pick up the phone and call the Township themselves over any concerns they may have, while also contacting the LSPPOA.
He then addressed concerns raised earlier in the summer over fireworks/fire-ban contraventions.  Geoff noted that the appropriate response is to contact the HH By-Law Officer.  The LSPPOA held discussions with the Lake St. Peter Provincial Park Superintendent in an effort to clarify why Provincial Parks are out of sync with Municipal/County Fire-bans.  This issue is as yet unresolved.
Geoff, with support from Larry Cramer, urged members to donate to the local Foodbank, which is being supported by local businesses (Linkies, West Pines, Porterville Diner, and Lake St. Peter Building and Supply).  Donations can also be dropped off at the Scanlan’s (202A Centre Road) during the Labour Day weekend. 
Geoff noted the background that led to the formation of the current LSPPOA dates back to wanting to understand the implications of the Algonquin Land Claim.  Geoff stated we are lucky to have an area resident (Bob Craftchick) as a member of the negotiating team to help keep the LSPPOA informed and are supportive of his efforts.  As the Land Claim is a long, ongoing process, there is little news to pass along to membership at this time.
Geoff reviewed the LSPPOA Mission Statement which focuses on Environmental Stewardship / Water Quality:
[bookmark: _Hlk51164872]Mission Statement

The Lake St. Peter Property Owners' Association (LSPPOA) is a non-profit, community based and volunteer-driven organization dedicated to the support of, and advocacy for the conservation of Lake St. Peter and Boulter Lake, their waterways and surrounding lands for present and future generations through responsible environmental stewardship.

[bookmark: _Hlk51162887]Tom Scanlan, Vice President

Tom gave thanks to:
· People in attendance, for showing up and participating in the LSPPOA
· Geoff – for his continued leadership, calm approach and common sense
· Porterville Diner – for the use of their grounds
· Local businesses – encouraged members to support these businesses wherever and whenever possible
· Aboriginal peoples, recognizing that we stand on their hereditary lands. 
· All donors to the food bank drive for both their monetary and dry good gifts

[bookmark: _Hlk51165463]Ann Judson, Membership / Interlake Committee Chair

Please see the attached Membership and Interlake Reports.  
Membership
Ann noted efforts of all the Road Captains, especially in such challenging times.  Ann mentioned the great response to using Interac to renew your membership.  She also highlighted the updated website (https: //lakestpeterassoc.com) and encouraged anyone who has not yet looked at it to do so and please provide feedback.  Ann thanked Lisa Kelleher for her efforts making this website a reality and also thanked Bonny Scanlan for input and review during its development.
Interlake
Ann noted that Covid-19 impacted the Interlake Committee like everyone else this year.  The usual all-day face to face meeting held each summer had to be re-scheduled.  This meeting will now be held virtually in October, 2020.
Update since AGM meeting held – the previously vacant HH Planner Position has recently been filled with the incumbent starting in early October.

Bonny McCleery-Scanlan, Environment 

Bonny Scanlan is the Environment Co-ordinator for the LSPPOA as well as for the HH Interlake Committee.
Please see the attached Environment Report, which highlights:
· Lake Partner Program
· Aquatic Invasive Species
· Fire-ban
· Fish Stocking
· Invasive Species – Gypsy Moth
· Noise and Fireworks By-Law
· Turtles
· Feeding Wild Animals
· Road Clean-Up
· Community Outreach – Food Bank
Fish Hatchery is a volunteer-run agency, not operated by MNRF.  Due to Covid-19, it is hurting financially e.g. typically receives $17,000 in funding through fundraising efforts, which was not possible this year.
Questions raised during Environment presentation:

1. How was/is the new noise/fireworks by-law communicated?
Answer – Via posters, HH website and LSPPOA facebook and website, advertised in some local businesses.  Ensure other property owner users aware of By-Laws.
2. How do you raise a complaint re: HH by-Law violations and what were the Interlake objectives in supporting a by-law?
[bookmark: _Hlk51178557]Answer – Contact HH By-Law Officer; online complaint forms are on the HH website.  The objective was to reduce frequency of use of fireworks, in line with the adjacent municipalities. 
3. How is the health of Lake St. Peter /Boulter Lake tested?

Answer – Through the Lake Partner Program (Ministry of Environment – Dorset) – Spring Water samples – Program paused this year due to Covid-19.  Water clarity testing ongoing throughout the year, via Secchi Disk Testing which tests water turbidity. Lake St. Peter results remain consistent with previous years, indicating a healthy lake.

4. Is Lake St. Peter currently being stocked with fish?
Answer – The last stocking was done in 2014.  Teddy Windmoller will investigate a perceived scarcity of fish.
[bookmark: _Hlk51179843]

Finance (Craig Judson, Treasurer)

Please see the attached Finance Report.
Craig noted during the AGM that there are currently 72 property owners that have renewed and/or paid their 2020 membership dues.  Of these, 52 did so via Interac.  For those who currently have not renewed their membership, please do so.

Question and Answer / New Business

1.  Larry Cramer - Crimebeat – How to inform property owners of potential issues related to break and enters and other property damage?  Answer – Via website, Facebook (there are a number of local Facebook sites including LSPPOA, Linkies and Lake St. Peter Community, Via LSPPOA – will circulate information)

2. Ericka Gabel suggested property owners check their insurance policies to verify they have coverage, even in off-season, if road access is not maintained

3. Jane Bunnett wanted to gauge property owner’s feelings regarding properties being used as Air B&B’s.  Answer - This issue is on the Interlake radar.  If a property owner has a specific concern, they can contact Air B&B – especially useful if the rented property is run by a Superhost as complaints affect their ratings.

4. John Doherty expressed concern about the posted speed limit of 50 km on Lake St. Peter Road and suggested it be reduced to 40 km.  It was noted that pedestrians near the Provincial Park, tight curves and reduced visibility are of grave concern.  He further suggested the posted speed limit on Hwy 127 within the Lake St. Peter community be reduced from 80 km to 60 km (similar to other hamlets in HH).  Subsequently it was noted highway speed limits within the municipality are set via by-law, often in response to local concerns.


5. John Doherty and Dennis Borin raised concerns regarding boat wakes and speed through the narrows.  What can the Association do?  This is a hot topic, but due to insurance liability and enforcement issues, the placement, maintenance and monitoring of buoys and “no-wake” signs is not viable.  Enforcement falls to the OPP.  The OPP has an irregular presence on our lakes; 3 times in 2019 and only twice in 2020 (to date) on Lake St. Peter.  The LSPPOA cannot report infractions because it becomes hearsay, but individuals can do so on their own.  Further, social media alerts property owners of the OPP presence.  Paul Craft suggested there should be a balance between education and enforcement.  The Association should focus on education regarding boating etiquette and best practices.  It was suggested boating etiquette info be a feature of the May 2021 door-to-door membership canvass.

Note: The Coast Guard website states that “in the event of an accident involving a private navigation aid, the person(s) owning that aid may be held liable for any damages resulting from the negligent operation and/or maintenance of the aid”.

6. Jackie Shannik asked what is the status of the Lake St. Peter Firehall?  Answer – LSPPOA received and circulated last year the first ever Annual Report on Firehalls within HH.  Due to Covid-19, HH Council established an ad-hoc committee to review the Fire Chief’s report and make recommendations to Council.   Based on discussions within council meetings, this is a complex issue impacting all of Hasting Highlands’ fire services.  Geoff suggested individuals concerned about the status of the LSP Firehall should directly contact HH and voice their concerns.  The Executive will continue to monitor this issue and keep members informed (see the LSPPOA website for the full report) 

Geoff thanked everyone for attending and put out a motion to close the meeting. Tom Scanlan, seconded by Ted Windmoller. 
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HH INTERLAKE REPORT – LSPPOA 2020 AGM





HH Interlake is a coalition of the following 7 lake associations within our municipality: Lake St. Peter, Mink, Salmon-Trout, Diamond, Baptiste, Papineau, and Kamaniskeg.  Many of our lakes are designated as cold water “at-capacity” – which means development is to be carefully monitored.  The Interlake’s vision statement is “Together in Stewardship” and, like our own association, has a supportive mission statement.  We normally hold an all-day meeting in June each year, but due to Covid-19 this year’s meeting, scheduled for early October, will be virtual.  



Examples of our stewardship efforts over the years have been the following:

· supported and led a delegation to Council resulting in the ban on flying lanterns

· supported and led a delegation to Council to limit the use of fireworks

· ensured uniformity of education message and actions to limit the spread of invasive species

· promoted water quality testing under the auspices of FOCA’s Lake Partner Programme

· promoted and participated in the Bancroft Area Stewardship Council’s contest for shoreline rehabilitation

· promoted septic education, and

· attended HH Council meetings and FOCA seminars



The partner lakes know there are multiple stresses on water quality (e.g. faulty septic systems) and that high phosphorous levels can destroy fish habitat.  We all recognize HH is a lake-based economy and maintaining the quality of our lakes is essential to our success.  Each lake association has struggled over the years to interpret by-laws that appear to contravene best planning/development practices.  



Background information on planning matters:

· as mandated by Ontario, Hastings County finally completed its Official Plan (OP) after several years

· Hastings Highlands has been given one year to complete its OP 

· HH was formed some 20 years ago as the amalgamation of 3 smaller jurisdictions; no comprehensive review has since been undertaken to consolidate the collective multitude of pre-existing by-laws

· staffing at HH consists of a Building Inspector and Assistant, and a Building Clerk

· as of today, a Planner position has been advertised but not filled (see note).

· the Building Clerk advises Council/Committee of Adjustment and decisions made re: land use planning and development applications are then sent to County for final approval









Last year, the Interlake formed a volunteer land-use planning committee (LUPC) of individual members with expertise in planning matters who understand and support “smart” development in recognition of all the stresses that impact our fragile lake systems.  The LUPC met with the county Planner, and a pending meeting with HH has been delayed due to Covid-19; communication has been ongoing.  The LUPC is positioned to offer insight to HH as to best practices on their review of the OP.





Note:  As of September 13, 2020, John Jardine has been hired as Planner, Hastings Highlands and is to start October 5.









Ann Judson, Chair

HH Interlake
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Environment Report 2020 (Bonny Scanlan):

Lake Partner Program

Despite FOCA’s best intentions to continue with the Lake Partner Program (LPP) in 2020, the volunteer sampling and sample submission, plus any laboratory work by the Ministry of Environment Conservation and Parks (MECP) has to be postponed indefinitely. Given the many closures, particularly the lab services at the Dorset Environmental Science Centre, it will be impossible to deliver this program.

However, the Secchi Testing Water Transparency (turbidity) testing continues with our volunteers Tom Scanlan - Lake St. Peter and Norm Wills - Boulter Lakes. The reading depths are taken throughout the season and will be sent to Dorset.



Aquatic Invasive Species – Clean + Drain + Dry [image: See the source image]



The LSPPOA program for 2018 was to raise awareness and educate on the impacts of Aquatic Invasive Species. Brochures were distributed, we worked with Hastings Highlands to post signs at Municipal Boat Launches and had Boat Wash Stations established around the lake.



The Lake St. Peter Provincial Park continues to work with us and provides the pressure washer that we obtained on a grant, at the entrance of the park and distribute brochures. In 2019 there were 14, 167 guests at that park.



Del Mar cottages – John Severinac continues to provide a pressure washer for their guest and also to all the members of the LSPPOA association.



Please continue to educate your cottages guests when bringing boats, Kayaks, canoes, boards, ATV’s  etc. to our Lake that they ensure that they have practiced CLEAN + DRAIN + DRY.



Fire Ban [image: ]July 6 – July 17, 2020

The Chief Fire of Hastings Highlands issued a TOTAL FIRE BAN that prohibited all open fires. This total fire ban applied to all land within the municipality of Hastings Highlands. However, the LSP Provincial Park falls under the jurisdiction of the Province and lifted the ban earlier than Hastings Highlands. This causes confusion around the lake. LSPPOA and the HH Fire Chief are continuing to work with the Provincial Park Superintendent to alleviate this concern going forward.  











Fish Stocking

We have heard some concern that there may be issues with the quantity of Lake Trout in Lake St. Peter.

Information received from the MNRF that stocking last took place in 2010-2014 stocked by North Hastings Community Fish Hatchery.

Teddy Windmoller has volunteered to spearhead the task and contact appropriate sources MNRF and the Hatchery regarding the concern. 

Any input from people who fish would be appreciated.



Gypsy Moths – Invasive Species

Eastern Ontario is experiencing an outbreak year! Centre Rd. – Scanlan Cottage – we had Gypsy Moths this year! Little round “frass” (caterpillar droppings) falling from the birch and poplar trees onto the deck. This occurred for about 3 weeks with the odd caterpillar falling from the trees as well. The second week of August the problem seems to have subsided, presuming the cycle changed from worms eating the leaves to now moths.





Hastings Highlands Interlake

(Baptiste, Diamond, Kamaniskeg, Mink, Lake St. Peter & Boulter, Papineau, Salmon Trout)

Noise & Fireworks Bylaw – Bylaw 2020-062                                             

It is with some success that that there is now provision for restrictions on Fireworks within Hastings Highlands. Since the Interlakes delegation presentation to Council in February, The Bylaw Officer prepared two draft Fireworks Bylaws and an updated Noise Bylaw for councils review and input. It was with significant discussion, amendments and opposition from some Businesses and council members that this Bylaw was passed in its current form. This was the 3rd attempt at a Bylaw since 2014. 



The new Fireworks Bylaw provides the following:

· No person shall set off Consumer Fireworks on any day during the year, except on Fridays and Saturdays between dusk and 11:00 p.m. from June 20th to Thanksgiving Weekend Monday, and to include New Year's Eve, Victoria Day, Canada Day and Labour Day; unless permitted by the Municipality.

· Provision for Fireworks Restrictions is now in a Bylaw.

· With a Bylaw in place future proposed amendment suggestions can occur without going through a full Bylaw request as was done the past three times.

· The inclusion of the statement “ No Fireworks when there is a Fire Ban in effect or the Fire Danger Rating is “High” or “Extreme”.

· Noise reduction on the “standard” work week – Sunday to Thursday nights.

· Reduced  impact to birds and animals as no fireworks will occur in early spring when nesting and young animals are born. No fireworks allowed until June 20.

The Bylaw Officer is following up on complaints. All complaints must be submitted to the Bylaw Enforcement Department in writing, either hard copy or via email with the complainants contact information and nature of alleged complaint. See Hastings Highlands website.

Remember – Fire Lanterns were banned May 2017. 

Saturday Aug 1 – 4 Lanterns were seen over the area of the Narrows and over south Circle Road.



















Turtles – any seeking shade under your dock?



[image: ]





Feeding Wild Animals

Feeding wildlife almost always has negative consequences for the wildlife involved, including:

• Increased disease transmission
• The loss of natural foraging skills
• Eating foods that are nutritionally incompatible
• Altered reproduction rates caused by artificial food sources. Feeding wildlife may sustain higher than natural population levels.
• Affecting migration patterns
• Altering the ecological balance. Feeding one wildlife species and not another puts some at an unfair advantage and alters the ecological balance.
• Increasing human/ wildlife interaction. Wildlife may lose their natural fear of people, which could result in dangerous encounters with people and collisions with vehicles.

People who feed wildlife do so with the best of intentions and feel they are looking after the welfare of these wild animals; however, they should be aware that wildlife needs to remain wild. Wild animals should derive their food and shelter from natural habitats and under natural conditions. This will help maintain natural adaptations that ensure the long-term survival of the individual animals and of the species.



Road Clean Up

Unfortunately due to COVID-19 concerns the annual community road cleanup was cancelled for this year. Many ‘walkers’ do continue to pick up as they walk along their lake routes.

Dogs Point Beach area is of particular concern this year as the Municipality has removed the garbage bins and outhouse due to the pandemic concerns. Many people within the community take the task on of doing a clean-up in the area. Previous years bag count from Spring Cleanup:

		2016 Bags

		2017 Bags

		2018 Bags

		2019 Bags



		75.5

		61.5

		56.01

		62.51







Community Outreach – Maynooth Food Bank Support

For several years we have held a Yard Sale with proceeds to the Maynooth Food Bank. Unfortunately with COVID-19 we were unable to hold a sale this year. In 2019 alone we raised $1700.00 which will be a significant loss to the Food Bank. 



Instead, we are coordinating a Food Drive to help support our Lake Community for those in need. The Maynooth food bank is a small but very much needed organization run by volunteers. Currently they do not have a website or take online donations - so the LSPPOA will help by bringing donations together through our community. See website www.lakestpeterassoc.com
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LSPPOA

ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

September 6, 2020



TREASURER’S FINANCIAL REPORT  



Last year’s membership dues provided revenue of $2,050 with another $35 contributed in voluntary donations.   This result represents an increase of 15 members from the prior year.  As your association is dependent on members’ dues to fund its operating expenses, the doubling of our membership numbers over the past 4 years from 41 to 82 is both welcome and gratifying, 



On the expenditure side general liability insurance coverage was obtained from Co-Operators’ at a cost of $530, which represents a savings of $76 as compared to our previous provider.  At a cost of $400 the association’s website was completely redesigned, resulting in a fresh, more modern appearance with many new and exciting features; if you have not done so, check it out at www.lakestpeterassoc.com.  FOCA membership, which provides many benefits to our members, absorbed another $356.  



Other expenses included annual web hosting and domain name charges, acquisition of additional membership signs, registration fees for members to attend both the Fall and Spring FOCA seminars in Toronto, rental charges by Hastings Highlands for the use of the LSP Community Centre, and bank fees.  In summary, expenditures totaled $2,081 thus providing net revenue for the year of $4. The accumulated surplus funds in the association’s bank account as at April 30, 2020 stood at $1,517.



As noted above, we have purchased additional membership signs plus yearly stickers that should meet our needs for another 5 years.  By posting a membership sign at the entrance to your property you inform all passersby that you support your local association.  As you renew your membership for the current year, please ensure your sign is conveniently posted and updated to include a 2020 sticker.       

  

Lastly, I would like to encourage everyone to pay your annual membership dues by using your bank's online Interac e-Transfer facility.  The association is now registered for Autodeposit, thus eliminating the need for a security question.  Instructions for the making of an online payment can be found on the Membership page of the association’s website.         



Copies of the association’s financial statement are available on request.



Thank you





Craig Judson, Treasurer

LSPPOA
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Lake St. Peter

As we try to move ahead with protecting the ‘at capacity lakes’ and all lakes in general we met with the Ministry of the Municipal Affairs and Housing and the Ministry of the Environment through the Association of Municipalities of Ontario (AMO). We understood that only Lake Simcoe is mandated for mandatory septic inspections and that trying to get mandatory inspections for the entire province is much too onerous a task for the government.  We there fore proposed that they make mandatory a three part notification booklet for septic tank pumping companies.  This to include a triplicate inspection/pumping record with one copy going to the property owner one to be kept by the company and the third to go to the municipality.  This at least will allow municipalities to build a current and up to date data base of inspection and pump outs.  This will allow municipalities to concentrate on the other properties to resolve the over abundance of phosphorus going into the water systems. I was not impressed with the lack of interest shown by the government representative from the Ministry of Municipal Affairs and Housing over our septic issue.  Although they were aware of some of the situations, we brought forward there didn’t seem to be support for making the changes as we suggested.

The last delegation was with the Ministry of the Environment to discuss our issues with last years concern about the legislated costs for operating our landfills and the issue over digesters/incinerators etc.  We were also able to speak on the Septic issues with this Ministry and got a more receptive response than we did before.  It seems the idea has some merit.  We also suggested that perhaps making it mandatory that any land sale be accompanied by a septic inspection.  
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MEMBERSHIP REPORT – LSPPOA 2020 AGM





Membership Update 



The community support for LSPPOA this past year and our common goal of good stewardship continues to grow.  The increase to a total of 82 members last year set an all-time high.  



Your voluntary road captains are continuing their outreach this year to encourage renewals and gain new members despite Covid-19 restrictions.  Thank you to all who have renewed and posted a membership sign at their property entrance, thus allowing their road captain to affix the 2020 sticker.  Please consider joining our team of dedicated road captains as we need additional coverage for Boulter Lake, the community subdivision, and portions of Lake St. Peter Road.  



The preferred option of using your bank’s Interac e-Transfer facility to pay membership dues makes joining our association easier, particularly with social distancing restrictions being essential.



Ann Judson, Membership

LSPPOA





New Website (www.lakestpeterassoc.com)



As part of our educational outreach a new and revised website was launched on July 1st this year.  Many thanks to Lisa Kelleher for her creativity, recommendations and tireless support throughout the development of the new site.   Bonny McCleery Scanlan and Ann Judson were instrumental in providing content.   A big thank you also to John Severinac who ensured we had a website in our early years and who continues to participate in web oversight.  Check out and learn about the areas of concern many of you have expressed, especially 



· shorelines

· septic systems

· water quality

· boating



and much more.
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